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President: Mr. Lajcak

The meeting was called to order at 9 a.m.
Address by Mr. Paul Biya, President of the
Republic of Cameroon

The President: The Assembly will now hear an
address by the President of the Republic of Cameroon.

Mpr. Paul Biya, President of the Republic of
Cameroon, was escorted into the General
Assembly Hall.

The President: On behalf of the General Assembly,
I have the honour to welcome to the United Nations His
Excellency Mr. Paul Biya, President of the Republic of
Cameroon, and to invite him to address the Assembly.

President Biya (spoke in French): 1 would like
to congratulate you, Mr. President, on assuming the
presidency of the General Assembly at its seventy-
second session. I am sure that your rich experience will
serve us well in successfully steering our deliberations.
You can count on the full cooperation of my delegation.

My congratulations also go to Ambassador Peter
Thomson, your predecessor and the architect of the
2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, on his
commendable record.

Lastly, I would like, once again, to congratulate
Mr. Anténio Guterres on his unanimous election as
Secretary-General of our Organization. He can count
on the continuing support of Cameroon as he carries
out his important and complex tasks.

(Slovakia)

This session is being held in a global context of
multiple hotbeds of tension all over the world, in which
terrorism continues to claim thousands of victims,
human activity is causing climate disruptions and
poverty is far from declining. But it is also taking place
in parallel with laudable efforts aimed at implementing
the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, which
is designed to ensure humankind’s development in such
a way that no one will be left behind. That explains the
full relevance of this general debate under the theme
“Focusing on people: Striving for peace and a decent
life for all on a sustainable planet”.

Our debates, especially our conclusions, will be
a litmus test of our commitment to the ideals of the
peoples of the United Nations, who, in the Preamble to
the Charter, have stated their resolve to save succeeding
generations from the scourge of war and to promote
social progress and create better standards of living for
all people. For Cameroon and most of our States, peace
is the sine qua non for the survival of humankind and
sustainable development. The peace we have continues
to be dangerously threatened, notably by terrorism,
conflicts, poverty and climate disruptions. Today we
are all, I would say, supplicants for peace, and such
persistent threats are of enormous concern to all of us.

Today, no continent or country is spared the scourge
of terrorism, whose atrocities have, unfortunately,
become part and parcel of our daily lives. Let me cite
a few examples, In August 2017, attacks took place in
Barcelona and Ouagadougou; in July 2016, a Baghdad
bombing left 292 dead; in October 2015, the crash of
a Russian Airbus in the Sinai left 224 dead; a March
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2015 attack on mosques in Sana’a left 142 dead; and
in November 2015 attacks in Paris and Saint-Denis left
130 dead.

Maiduguri, Kolofata and Fotokol are place names
that conjure up only dead, nameless and faceless
bodies. The number of victims of the Boko Haram
terrorist sect in the Lake Chad basin is estimated to
be 2,000. Cameroon and other neighbouring countries
have been dealing with that sect, which changes its
methods and tactics daily, and we appreciate the
support of our partners in the fight against such
barbarism. The fight against Boko Haram, a jihadist
sect, will need more widespread mobilization if we
really want to stamp it out. It is killing our peoples, our
communities, our independence and our democracy. It
spells death for peace. In that regard, we look forward
to the forthcoming visit to the Lake Chad region of the
high-level mission led by the Secretary-General and
mandated by the Security Council under resolution
2349 (2017).

We deplore the continuing conflicts in Africa,
Asia, Latin America and the Middle East, which are
wreaking pain and hardship — so many dead, so many
refugees and displaced persons, so many children
wandering without a roof over their heads and facing
uncertain, even shattered futures. Cameroon, which
has hosted and continues to host thousands of Central
African and Nigerian refugees, understands the degree
to which they feel hurt, victimized and threatened in
their very existence. Let us therefore mobilize, and
through our policies, behaviours and actions, let us
refocus on people.

Peace is under threat, not only from terrorism
and conflicts, but also from persistent poverty. The
Security Council has rightly reiterated that poverty is
a serious threat. Why, then, do we have such difficulty
tackling it accordingly? The numerous declarations and
resolutions, the various United Nations development
decades and the plans of action and other agendas
adopted by the United Nations have not really been
effective, and the result is clear. Poverty persists, and
the gap between rich and poor countries is continues to
widen. The situation has been aggravated by a decline
in commodity prices.

Let us galvanize ourselves in a powerful surge of
solidarity to roll back poverty. Let us match our words
with our actions and thereby create the conditions for
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a decent life for our peoples. Let us therefore focus
on people.

We must, for present and future generations, save
our planet. We therefore welcome the Paris Agreement
on Climate Change, which Cameroon, I would like
to point out, was among the first countries to sign
and ratify. We are pleased that steps are being taken
to implement it effectively. I would like to take this
opportunity to emphasize the legitimate and unanimous
desire of developing countries. As we all know, they
pollute less and should therefore receive resources from
the rich countries, which pollute more, to enable them
to effectively promote the goals of the Paris Agreement
at their level.

Africa has two major environmental challenges.
The first is the ongoing forest degradation in Central
Africa. Let us save the Congo basin, which is planet
Earth’s second lung. Secondly, there is desertification,
which is causing Lake Chad to disappear. That vast body
of water, essential to the survival of communities and
biodiversity, has already lost 90 per cent of its former
surface area. Let us save Lake Chad and thereby help to
preserve the planet for the greater good of humankind.

The quest for peace concerns all of us. All countries
must join forces to achieve peace. Is it not high time
then for the voice of poor countries, especially those
of Africa, to be heard? Is it not high time that Africa’s
message to the world was better taken into account? Is
it not high time that we structured our Organization to
give more weight to Africa’s voice within a revitalized
General Assembly and a Security Council that is
more receptive and more even-handed to us? A world
characterized by greater solidarity is the prerequisite
for peace on Earth.

In conclusion, peace is our most precious asset.
Without it, we cannot undertake sustainable and
effective initiatives in the interest of our peoples,
especially our young people. The theme of this debate
aptly reminds us of the commitment of the founding
fathers of the United Nations, that is, to save succeeding
generations from the scourge of war and ensure a decent
life for all, free from want, through cooperation. This
debate urges us to renew our faith in the purposes and
principles of the United Nations. Let us together take
up the great challenge of world peace and development.

Once again, Cameroon, as it did from this very
rostrum on 10 September 2000, urges the world to rally
together in one great coalition for humankind, which
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must restore to the centre of our policies. For its sake, let
us secure peace and a decent life on a sustainable planet.

The President: On behalf of the General Assembly,
I wish to thank the President of the Republic of
Cameroon for the statement he has just made.

Mpr. Paul Biya, President of the Republic of
Cameroon, was escorted from the General
Assembly Hall.

Address by Mr. Taneti Maamau, President, Head of
Government and Minister for Foreign Affairs and
Immigration of the Republic of Kiribati

The President: The Assembly will now hear an
address by the President, Head of Government and
Minister for Foreign Affairs and Immigration of the
Republic of Kiribati.

Mpr. Taneti Maamau, President, Head of Government
and Minister for Foreign Affairs and Immigration
of the Republic of Kiribati, was escorted into the
General Assembly Hall.

The President: On behalf of the General Assembly,
I have the honour to welcome to the United Nations
His Excellency Mr. Taneti Maamau, President, Head
of Government and Minister for Foreign Affairs and
Immigration of the Republic of Kiribati, and to invite
him to address the Assembly.

President Maamau: [ bring warm greetings
from the Government and the people of the Republic
of Kiribati, on whose behalf [ am very honoured and
humbled to address this gathering. In our traditional
way and in the Lord’s name, I share with the General
Assembly blessings and peace. May all be blessed.

I join previous speakers in congratulating you,
Mr. President, on your election to the presidency of
the General Assembly at its seventy-second session.
You have an important responsibility to chart and lead
the course of our work during this session, and I am
confident that, under your able leadership, we will
achieve the goals and targets set for this session based
on the theme “Focusing on people: striving for peace
and a decent life for all on a sustainable planet”. Please
be assured of our full support and cooperation.

I join others in commending and acknowledging
with gratitude and pride the marvellous leadership
of your predecessor and our Pacific brother, His
Excellency Ambassador Peter Thomson of Fiji.
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As this is our new Secretary-General’s first general
debate, I extend to him our heartfelt congratulations on
his assumption of the leadership of our Organization,
and acknowledge his unwavering commitment to
reforming the United Nations in order to make it more
inclusive and responsive to the contemporary global
realities facing its Member States.

I congratulate you, Sir, on the theme you have
chosen for this session. It serves as a reminder to us
of two of the great wonders of creation: our people
and our planet. They are giving rise, however, to great
concern both for today and for tomorrow. People are the
fundamental foundations of our families, our societies,
our nations and our planet, bound together by strong
human values and a strong faith in God. The theme
reminds us of our important responsibility as leaders
to ensure that human lives, human dignity and human
values must prevail over dollar value. We must make
sure we serve and deliver on our main objective as a
global family to provide a peaceful and secure world
without nuclear weapons and promote social progress,
better living standards, human rights and dignity for all
our citizens. We all want to live a happy life on a safe
and sustainable planet.

As leaders of our sovereign nations we are
responsible for our people, who are at the heart of the
2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. Every year,
we converge in this Hall from all corners of our planet
to represent the voices of our people, to share their
triumphs and tribulations and to share our visions for
them and for our planet. The voices we represent at this
gathering are constant and dominated by messages of
trials and challenges with varying degrees of urgency
and intensity.

In recent years we have continued to witness
human suffering around the world as a result of armed
conflicts, terrorism, persecution, corruption, climate
change and natural disaster, to name but a few. Over
the past few weeks we also have witnessed, through
the media, heartbreaking news of the loss of lives and
extensive devastation in the Caribbean, Mexico and
the United States caused by the unprecedented and
continued onslaught of Hurricanes Harvey, Irma, Jose
and Maria, as well as an earthquake.

While they have not been as widely reported as
the hurricanes and earthquakes in the Americas, the
intense typhoons and monsoons in Asia have also
caused great human suffering and loss. On behalf of the
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people and Government of Kiribati, I offer our heartfelt
condolences and prayers to all victims of those natural
tragedies as they try to rebuild their lives after the loss
of their loved ones and their homes.

We deal with human suffering in countries affected
by rapid-onset disasters, but we must not forget the
plight of those in countries such as Kiribati, Tuvalu,
the Marshall Islands, the Maldives and other small
island developing States, who continue to suffer on a
daily basis from the impact of the slow-onset climate
disaster. It may not be capturing the attention of the
global community, owing to its slow impact and to
limited media attention, but it is causing great pain and
suffering in our communities.

During this seventy-second session and in view of
our theme, the United Nations should focus on the most
vulnerable and underprivileged members of our global
family, such as the least developed countries and small
island developing States. We must provide them with
special attention and support so that they can achieve
self-sufficiency and enjoy decent and dignified lives.
We must make sure they are not left behind in our global
journey towards achieving the global development
agenda. We must provide a platform on which they can
participate meaningfully in international processes
that affect their lives. We must make sure their voices
are heard.

International processes and systems must be
simplified and streamlined so as to enable enhanced
participation and easy access to global resources like
the Green Climate Fund. Above all else, human lives
and dignity must be protected. We must celebrate and
build on the diversity of our people, our rich cultures
and values. We must respect each other and work
together to overcome global challenges and unlock
global potential.

Like others, Kiribati looks forward to a day when
we will have a different story to tell to our children and
our children’s children — a story without heartbreaking
human suffering and loss; a story of success and joy.
That story must start with the major transformation of
our homes, our societies, our nations and our world but,
most importantly, with the immediate transformation
of our hearts. That is the main source of our
global problems.

My Government is embarking on an ambitious
transformative 20-year vision for Kiribati towards
becoming a wealthy, healthy and secure nation based
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on accelerated growth and strategic investment in our
human, natural and cultural capital. Our priority sectors
in the immediate term are fisheries and tourism, with an
anticipated boost in our national income levels to help
finance our development priorities. Our intervention is
targeted at empowering our people at the household and
community levels. They are the foundation on which
our nation is based. The stronger the foundation, the
more resilient and more self-sufficient our nation can
be. My Government has put in place income-generation
programmes to boost household income levels in order
to address poverty and hardship in our society and
provide an opportunity for a decent and dignified life
for our people.

Our Government’s policy is to serve and deliver to
our people based on the principles of good governance
and transparency. We have established a parliamentary
select committee on anti-corruption. We have enacted
a leadership code and put in place the necessary
regulations and arrangements for the establishment
of a leadership commission next year. Before I left
Kiribati earlier this week, I launched our first-ever
national anti-corruption strategy covering the public
sector, the private sector and civil society. Nurturing
and developing a decent life for all requires genuine
and inclusive partnerships. We acknowledge existing
partnerships and look forward to establishing new ones.

We cannot talk about focusing on people and
creating a decent life for all if our United Nations family
is incomplete or unbalanced. Every year, we pledge to
consolidate and act together to provide a better life
for our people, yet we choose to ignore the 23 million
people in Taiwan and deprive them of the right to be part
of this global family and to participate and contribute
meaningfully to the sustainable development agenda.
We call for a reform programme that will see Taiwan
included in our global family’s efforts and drive to
achieve the Sustainable Development Goals.

Our planet is struggling to keep up with our
insatiable greed and demands. We are stretching our
planet’s capacity to dangerous limits. Continuing with
unsustainable patterns of production and consumption
will undoubtedly push our planet’s life-support
system to the brink of collapse. The warning signs of
unprecedented natural events, bringing despair and
havoc in their wake, should serve as confirmation of
the poor health of our planet.
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With lessons learned from the damage we have
caused to our atmosphere, we must ensure that we
act urgently and collectively to conserve our ocean
so that we do not repeat the same mistake we made
with our atmosphere. I am encouraged to note item
77 on the agenda of the General Assembly, which
proposes, among other things, the formulation of an
internationally legally binding instrument for the
management and sustainable use of marine biological
diversity in arecas beyond national jurisdiction.

That is crucial for Kiribati and other countries
that rely heavily on revenue from fisheries. A single
management failure in any such fisheries area, or
any other part of the ocean, could have devastating
consequences, not just for the fisheries of a nearby
exclusive economic zone but potentially for the fisheries
of the entire ocean. Fishing revenue accounts for about
80 per cent of our current budget. I cannot emphasize
enough the impact of such an issue on the ambitious
vision by which, 20 years from now, Kiribati aspires to
implement a self-reliance strategy to harvest, process
and market its own tuna.

The ocean has a strong connection to the people
and to peace and prosperity. Kiribati has played its part
in the conservation and management of the ocean by
declaring 11 per cent of its total exclusive economic
zone as a marine protected area, a non-commercial
zone and a world heritage entity under UNESCO,
with the aim of enabling the re-stocking of fisheries
resources for the future. We have also declared our
entire exclusive economic zone a shark sanctuary.
If a small, resource-constrained nation like mine is
willing to make such a profound sacrifice, affecting
its own economy and a resource for the entire world
that its people rely on every day for a living, this global
family certainly has a far greater capacity to do more
and make sacrifices that focus on people, so that our
children and their children can build a decent life in a
sustainable environment.

In spite of all those challenges, we remain steadfast
in our strong development aspirations and vision for
our people. We need swift global action on climate
change and we require support to mitigate and alleviate
the suffering of our people. We are grateful for the
support of all our development partners in our efforts to
address the impact of climate change on our people in
areas such as water and sanitation, coastal protection of
our water resources, our critical public infrastructure
and farmland.
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Access to climate financing such as the Green
Climate Fund takes too long to process and disburse.
The longer the delay in delivering that much needed
financing for urgent adaptation, the greater the cost to
our people and environment. We simply cannot afford
to wait any longer. As part of my Government’s plan,
Kiribati Vision 20, we have decided to take charge
of our fate and put in place innovative financing
modalities. That will enable us to fast-track financing
support for our sustainable development agenda,
especially in relation to climate change and disaster
risk management.

With the approval of Parliament, my Government
is leveraging our sovereign wealth fund as collateral for
concessional debt financing. Ideally, the Government
will be looking at concessional debt financing with an
interest rate of 1 to 2 per cent, to be repaid when climate
or adaptation financing is available. We are currently
earning about a 6 per cent return on our investment.
That is a move beyond traditional and conventional
roles, but we would rather take the initiative to drive
our own aspirations and deliver to our people, than
wait for financial assistance that may come at a
moment far too late. The fate of humankind and life
must not be mortgaged to the bureaucratic processes of
financial institutions.

In conclusion, as leaders of this global family, we
have a moral responsibility to focus on the people we
serve, strive for peace and a decent life for all and make
sure the health of the planet is sustained so that it can
continue to support life. In our quest for sustainable
development, we often focus on the economic
fundamentals at the expense of human values. For so
long, our focus has been diverted from the very purpose
of this global family to our individual fights and quest
for power, dominance and greed. In the process, we
fail to recognize that for some members of this global
family, their priority is simply to survive and provide a
decent life and future for their children.

The compassion and love that exist within all of us
can easily transform our global challenges by focusing
on the most vulnerable members of our global family.
We contemplate how we can best find grand solutions,
when all we really need is to translate the meaning
of family into what it stands for — love, compassion,
respect, understanding and kindness. Those are
priceless solutions to the mounting problems that we
continue to battle.
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We come to this gathering to listen and converse,
and let us do so with greater compassion, understanding,
love, respect and kindness. As the saying goes, it is
never too late to start. Lastly, [ share with those present,
all our heart, love and traditional blessing: Te mauri, te
raoi ao te tabomoa, which means “health, peace and
prosperity to us all”. God bless all our people. God bless
our United Nations leaders and our United Nations
family and God bless our shared home, our planet.

The President: On behalf of the General Assembly,
I wish to thank the President, Head of Government and
Minister for Foreign Affairs and Immigration of the
Republic of Kiribati for the statement he has just made.

Mr. Taneti Maamau, President, Head of Government
and Minister for Foreign Affairs and Immigration
of the Republic of Kiribati, was escorted from the
General Assembly Hall.

Address by Mr. Faustin Archange Touadera,
President of the Central African Republic

The President: The Assembly will now hear an
address by the President of the Central African Republic.

Mpr. Faustin Archange Touadera, President of the
Central African Republic, was escorted into the
General Assembly Hall.

The President: On behalf of the General Assembly,
I have the honour to welcome to the United Nations His
Excellency Mr. Faustin Archange Touadera, President
of the Central African Republic, and to invite him to
address the Assembly.

President Touadera (spoke in French): 1 should
like to add my voice to those that have preceded me at
this rostrum in order to extend to you, Mr. President,
my warmest congratulations on your election to the
presidency of the General Assembly at its seventy-
second session. We wish you every success in fulfilling
your noble task.

I would also like to express my deep appreciation
to your predecessor, Mr. Peter Thomson, for his
tremendous work and outstanding achievements during
his tenure. And I commend Secretary-General Anténio
Guterres for his actions since his arrival at the head of
our shared Organization.

The General Assembly is meeting for its seventy-
second session at a time when our planet is facing
numerous challenges, including the problem of
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international terrorism, that must be urgently addressed.
Insecurity has taken root everywhere. Whether in the
Middle East, Africa or Europe, international security is
constantly under threat from terrorist groups of every
stripe. That is why I am appealing solemnly to the
entire international community to redouble its efforts
and pool its resources in order to eradicate this scourge.

Regarding migration, North Africa is in turmoil
as it sees so many victims abandoned in the desert or
disappearing at sea. The route across the Mediterranean
frequently ends in disaster and continues to be a major
challenge that we must tackle. Moreover, the problem
of refugees has worsened in recent years and is now so
serious that it is a priority concern of the international
community that demands special attention.

Concerning climate change and sustainable
development, our planet continues to suffer the effects
of natural phenomena such as earthquakes, floods,
drought, rapid desertification and global warming,
which are real worries. To that end, I would remind us
all, as signatories to the Paris Agreement on Climate
Change, that we should honour the commitments
made at the twenty-first Conference of the Parties to
the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate
Change regarding the importance of pooling our efforts
in order to preserve our shared environment.

With regard to United Nations reform, the Central
African Republic, as a member of the African Union
(AU), supports the common position of AU member
States, as adopted by the Group of Eleven Forum in
Malabo, on the need to enlarge the Security Council to
include Africa.

Other global issues are the respect for human
rights, the rule of law and good governance, which are
indispensable prerequisites for social welfare. I pledge
that the Central African Republic will continue to make
its modest contribution to our joint efforts for peace,
security and sustainable development, to which we
all aspire.

I welcome the choice of theme for the present
session, entitled “Focusing on people: Striving
for peace and a decent life for all on a sustainable
planet”, an appropriate reflection of the importance of
humankind’s place in our Organization’s agenda and in
line with the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)
adopted here in 2015 with the aim of reducing poverty
by half by 2030.
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Today, as part of its national reconstruction policy,
the Central African Republic’s peacebuilding and
recovery programme puts its citizens, as human beings,
at the heart of its priorities. With the support of our
technical and financial partners, the programme has
enabled the Government to establish an appropriate
institutional framework for the conduct, monitoring
and evaluation of the SDGs, with particular emphasis
on the objectives that have been identified as priorities.

Since this meeting of the Assembly offers me an
opportunity to speak about the situation of the Central
African Republic, let me say a few words about
that. At the Brussels donor conference in November
2016, I mentioned the dream I share with my fellow
countrymen of rebuilding a State that can come to
terms with itself as a diverse and reconciled nation in
a state of calm. Our plea led, as I have indicated, to an
unprecedented display of international solidarity with
the Central African Republic aimed at ensuring the
implementation of the Central African peacebuilding
and recovery programme.

In order to follow up on the plan’s implementation,
we have reached an agreement that will serve as a new
framework for mutual commitment between the Central
African Republic and the international community. It is
in that spirit of continuing consultation with partners
that on Tuesday, 19 September, here in New York, I
presented an account of the progress we have made in
implementing our commitments to attaining the Central
African peacebuilding and recovery programme.

To touch on some aspects of the programme,
with regard to our commitment to peace and security,
the Government of the Central African Republic
has combined its resources in order to consolidate
the process for the cessation of all hostilities in the
country. Through hard work, we have been able to
secure the active and permanent participation of the 14
armed groups involved in the work of our consultative
follow-up committee on disarmament, demobilization,
reintegration and repatriation (DDRR) in the national
DDRR programme, and the committee held its seventh
session on 3 and 4 August.

In our determined quest for peace, we accepted the
assistance of the Community of Sant’Egidio, which led
to the signing of the Political Agreement for Peace in the
Central African Republic on 19 June. On that occasion
all the armed groups had to reaffirm their commitment
to the integrity of our national territory, to our shared
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values and to the constitutional principles of the
Republic. Despite that significant progress, we deplore
certain armed groups’ violations of their commitment
to an immediate cessation of hostilities throughout the
country, and my Government categorically condemns
the senseless violence that continues to darken the lives
of innocent civilians.

In order to galvanize the peace process into
reaching its full potential, strengthen the coherence
of our approach and unite the support of our friends,
we have worked to harmonize all the peace efforts in
the Central African Republic, resulting in the adoption
of a road map for peace and national reconciliation in
the Central African Republic in Libreville on 17 July.
We welcome that major progress, which marks the
unwavering commitment of our neighbours and of the
African Union, the Economic Community of Central
African States and the International Conference on the
Great Lakes Region to the success of our untiring quest
for peace.

I would like to take this opportunity to welcome
the very promising outcome of the first meeting of the
facilitation panel of the African Initiative in Bangui on
11 September. Here, before the Assembly, I reaffirm
my commitment to the African Initiative, as well
as to ensuring its full success for the benefit of my
fellow citizens, in line with the expectations we share
with the friendly countries and organizations that are
supporting us. At this stage, it is the sole framework
uniting all efforts aimed at achieving peace and
reconciliation under the determined leadership of the
Central African Government.

Within the context of the implementation of
the disarmament, demobilization, repatriation and
reintegration programme, the work of the advisory and
monitoring committee continues, and the programme
has gained steam with the pilot project that I launched
on 30 August. Its first phase involves 40 ex-combatants
from each of 13 of the 14 armed groups. We are making
every effort to ensure that the pilot programme’s
success becomes a monument to our true commitment
to peace, because our faith in peace is unshakable.

At the same time, we are working to rebuild a
national, representative, professional and republican
army within a framework of security-sector reform,
informed by a national security policy based on a
political consensus that takes threats to security into
account, and on the republican values and principles
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that must guide the State in its sovereign mission to
ensure security for all. In that spirit, the support offered
by the European Union Military Training Mission in
the Central African Republic has enabled us to form
two battalions ready for deployment, and friendly and
brotherly countries have made a concrete demonstration
of their solidarity by training Central African
components in accordance with the relevant resolutions
of the Security Council. In order to address the need to
strengthen internal security, 500 police and gendarmes
have been recruited with the help of the United Nations
Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in
the Central African Republic (MINUSCA).

In the areas of justice and human rights, our efforts
have focused on operationalizing the Special Criminal
Court and training prison guards, as well as on
improving our judicial and penitentiary infrastructure.
My Government attaches great importance to national
reconciliation, but that cannot be achieved without
justice, which must address the many claims of victims.

The Administration’s redeployment in the
prefectures is also one of our biggest and most urgent
priorities, and its implementation has had support
from the international community. I welcome the
redeployment of civil servants in the various districts
of the country, as well as the considerable resources
that have already been invested in restoring public
infrastructure. With the continued support of our
friends and through the United Nations, the Government
has initiated the Bambari pilot project, aimed at
signalling the restoration of State authority. With that
new momentum in redeploying the Administration
throughout the territory, we are proceeding in stages so
as to ensure that the approach is as inclusive as possible.

Regarding financial governance, the Government’s
work is yielding encouraging results, which must be
pursued more vigorously, given that the country has yet
to emerge fully from the acute crisis that tore it apart.
Since the agreement signed with the International
Monetary Fund in June 2016, several measures have
been implemented to increase the State’s financial
performance. The strengthening of public financial
management mechanisms has been reflected in the
adoption of measures to rationalize parafiscal measures
and increase transparency so as better to cope with
revenue shortfalls. The outcome of the second review
under the extended credit-facility management issued
by the International Monetary Fund in July confirms
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that we have definitely embarked on a path of good
financial governance.

Economic recovery is another area that we are
giving undivided attention. The protracted crisis had
a disastrous impact on production and has led to high
poverty rates. The lack of economic opportunities and
prospects have led some of my fellow citizens to join
those resorting to violence. The reconstruction of the
Central African Republic will continue to elude us
as long as production continues to be unpredictable,
unregimented and completely unregulated by the
authorities. Among other measures, my Government
is meanwhile committed to building up its DDRR
programme so that all the energy that was previously
channelled into negative activity can be reinvested
more profitably in the service of the nation and for
community recovery. In that regard, the primary sector,
agriculture and livestock are central to our efforts.

The exploitation of natural resources, a sector in
urgent need of attention, must be entirely controlled by
the State. While we all know that the Central African
Republic is overflowing with immense resources, they
will continue to be empty words if we cannot harness
those resources for a positive impact on the daily life of
every one of my fellow citizens.

Despite all these efforts and the progress that
has been made, we must not ignore the humanitarian
situation, which has seriously deteriorated in several
parts of the country in the wake of a resurgence
of violence, whose real motive continues is still a
rapacious and fierce competition for the illegal control
and exploitation of the riches that liec beneath and on
the surface of the soil of the Central African Republic.

Some 2.4 million people are estimated to be in
need of emergency humanitarian assistance. We are
dealing with 600,000 internally displaced persons who
must be supported and helped so that they can return to
their homes and lead productive lives. On top of that,
we estimate that 500,000 of our citizens are currently
refugees living primarily in neighbouring countries,
and we must make every effort to repatriate them.
The humanitarian crisis we are experiencing only
compounds the complexity of the political situation,
and we must work to remedy it.

With regard to future action, I would like to share
with the Assembly our main areas of focus within the
mutual engagement framework. On the issue of peace
and security, I want to concentrate all our efforts on
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ensuring that we will have taken significant steps
in terms of dialogue with armed groups and the
implementation of the national DDRR programme by
the end of this year, and I am firmly committed to that.

Nevertheless, although the dialogue in this area
is under way, it is a fact that the State must continue
to function and especially to ensure the safety of all
citizens. In order for the Forces armées centrafricaines
and the interior security forces to undertake their
redeployment efforts, they must be able to take
action. On behalf of the people of the Central African
Republic, 1 therefore solemnly call on the Security
Council, as the political organ of the United Nations
tasked with ensuring world peace, to deploy the means
at its disposal, including relaxing the conditions
governing the equipping of our republican defence and
security forces so that they can contribute to the rapid
restoration of peace and security in the Central African
Republic and enable us to consolidate the democratic
achievements made thus far.

With respect to political, administrative and
financial governance, we are going to strengthen our
dialogue with all national actors and provide political
support for the implementation of the road map for
peace and reconciliation in our country. Our most
ardent wish is to be able to conclude that dialogue in
2017, so that the new year will have genuine prospects
for peace. In that regard I call on the African Union,
the Economic Community of Central African States
and the International Conference on the Great Lakes
Region to act swiftly and accelerate the deliberations of
the facilitation panel. I will also commit to working in
the area of justice and reconciliation. The preparations
for the implementation of the transitional justice
mechanism should enable us to make 2018 a year
dedicated to the immense task of giving our citizens the
opportunity to talk to one another in a candid way, help
the truth emerge and decide to move forward towards a
brighter future.

Mr. Barros Melet (Chile), Vice-President, took
the Chair.

In brief, that is our situation. That is the work that
we are doing constantly to achieve peace, reconciliation
and the reconstruction of the Central African Republic.
I am fully committed to the success of efforts to bring
about peace. However, Member States are undoubtedly
aware of the Central African Republic’s limited
capacity. Today, on top of our own weaknesses, we are
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worried about the fact that even MINUSCA’s staff is
inadequate to the challenge of protecting our civilians.
The heightened security threats linked to violence from
armed groups mean that more must be done to ensure that
the crisis does not spread. As I plead for the easement of
the equipment restrictions on our army, I now also call
on the international community to increase MINUSCA’s
military component, given the huge territory that it has
to cover. I also ask that its mandate, which will expire
very soon, be reviewed and strengthened, so as to help
the legitimate Government regain control of those areas
that have natural resources sought after by various
groups beyond Government control.

I would like to express the gratitude of the Central
African people to the brotherly countries that have
sent peacekeepers to my country. I pay tribute to the
memory of those who have perished in carrying out
their noble and dangerous mission of peace. I wish
every success for our deliberations and am grateful for
the opportunity to speak about my country, the Central
African Republic.

The Acting President (spoke in Spanish): On behalf
of the General Assembly, I wish to thank the President
of the Central African Republic for the statement he has
just made.

Mpr. Faustin Archange Touadera, President of the
Central African Republic, was escorted from the
General Assembly Hall.

Agenda item 8 (continued)

General debate

Address by Mr. Pavel Filip, Prime Minister of the
Republic of Moldova

The Acting President (spoke in Spanish): The
Assembly will now hear an address by the Prime
Minister of the Republic of Moldova.

Mpr. Pavel Filip, Prime Minister of the Republic of
Moldova, was escorted to the rostrum.

The Acting President (spoke in Spanish): On
behalf of the General Assembly, I have the honour to
welcome to the United Nations Mr. Pavel Filip, Prime
Minister of the Republic of Moldova, and to invite him
to address the Assembly.

Mr. Filip (Republic of Moldova) (spoke in
Romanian; English text provided by the delegation):
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At the outset, I would like to warmly congratulate
Mr. Miroslav Lajcak on his election as President of the
General Assembly at its seventy-second session and to
wish him success in fulfilling his important mandate.

My thanks also go to his predecessor Mr. Peter
Thomson, for his dedication and professionalism in
conducting the work of the previous session.

I take this opportunity to express words of
encouragement and support to the Secretary-General,
Mr. Anténio Guterres. I am confident that with his
competent leadership and the joint efforts of the Member
States, we will succeed in redefining the role of the
United Nations and adjusting it to the requirements of
the modern world.

Clearly, all of us gathered in this great Hall are
deeply concerned about the challenges confronting
the international community. The armed conflicts in
the Middle East, protracted disputes, terrorism and
violent extremism, and the affliction caused by poverty
are only some of the problems undermining peace and
sustainable development. We are equally concerned
about the excessive accumulation of conventional
weapons and the development of nuclear programmes.
An international environment marked by threats to
use force, including nuclear arms, greatly exacerbates
people’s sense of insecurity and lack of trust.

The devastating natural disasters occurring
with increasing frequency in a warming world affect
hundreds of millions of people, especially those living
in extreme poverty. In that context, I would like to
express our compassion and deep condolences to
the countries and the families affected by the recent
devastating hurricanes, as well as by the earthquake
in Mexico.

The statements by previous speakers show that we
all have similar perceptions of global problems. Today
more than ever, we need the joint commitment of all
States Members of the United Nations to face those
challenges. In that context, I would like to reiterate my
country’s full support for Secretary-General Guterres’s
reform agenda, which puts renewed emphasis on conflict
prevention, the repositioning of the development system
and reform of the internal management of the United
Nations in order to effectively address the world’s
major challenges.

Since signing the European Union Association
Agreement in June 2014, my country has engaged
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in a complex process of structural reforms aimed at
building a modern society based on the European
development model. Our efforts have concentrated on
steadily consolidating the rule of law and developing
a functioning market economy, as well emphasizing
a prominent social dimension and respect for
human rights.

The strategic priorities for sectoral development
include, first of all, modernizing infrastructure,
managing resources efficiently, promoting a green
economy and renewable energy and applying modern
technologies in agriculture. We have also undertaken to
reform the public administration and the public services,
while ensuring gender equality and the promotion
of youth. We have the political will needed to fully
implement those reforms, and in that endeavour we
will continue to rely on the support of our development
partners, particularly the European Union and the
United Nations.

The Republic of Moldova fully shares the view that
the prevention and peaceful settlement of conflicts, in
particular protracted ones, are indispensable conditions
for implementing the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable
Development. Considering the current lack of progress
in settling protracted conflicts, there should be more
direct involvement on the part of the appropriate United
Nations bodies. We believe that no conflict in the world
should be ignored by the United Nations, irrespective
of whether it is on the Security Council’s agenda or not.

We appreciate the fact that the General Assembly
has agreed to include and maintain on its agenda the
item entitled “Protracted conflicts in the GUAM area
and their implications for international peace, security
and development”. Contrary to the fears of some, the
General Assembly’s deliberations on that item do not
undermine the existing mechanisms for negotiating the
settlement of conflicts in the area of the Organization
for Democracy and Economic Development, made up
of Georgia, Ukraine, Azerbaijan and the Republic of
Moldova (GUAM). On the contrary, it is the continued
monitoring of the situation in the area, together with
a proactive approach by the United Nations when its
involvement is needed, that can prevent or counter
attempts aimed at changing the political borders of
some GUAM States through methods that have nothing
to do with democracy and international law.

I take this opportunity to express the Republic
of Moldova’s deep concern about the ongoing armed
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conflict in eastern Ukraine, which endangers peace and
security in our region, and to once again reiterate our
full support for Ukraine’s sovereignty and territorial
integritye.

Since 1992, we have repeatedly referred from this
rostrum to the unresolved conflict in the eastern part
of the Republic of Moldova, which is also complicated
by the illegal stationing of foreign military forces on
our national territory. We have underlined that, unlike
other, similar conflicts in the post-Soviet space, the
Transnistrian conflict, while less intricate, could
be resolved more easily if all the parties concerned
displayed the necessary political will. In our case, there
is no ethnic or religious enmity, and the populations
on both banks of the Nistru River could live in peace
and mutual understanding within a reintegrated
Moldovan State.

Despite our efforts over the past 25 years, including
the involvement of international actors, we have not
succeeded in settling this political conflict. We will
continue to work to come up with a solution in the
existing 5+2 settlement format. For us, it is extremely
important that the solution be based on respect for the
sovereignty and territorial integrity of the Republic
of Moldova, while providing a special status for the
Transnistrian region, as stipulated in the relevant
documents of the Organization for Security and
Cooperation in Europe (OSCE).

We firmly believe that the settlement process could
be based on the transformation of the current trilateral
peacekeeping force, which also includes a Russian
contingent, into a multinational civilian mission with
an international mandate. In that regard, I would like
to emphasize that the trilateral disengagement force
established in accordance with the Moldovan-Russian
ceasefire agreement of 21 July 1992 fulfilled its remit
long ago. That obsolete mechanism has become a factor
in preserving the conflict and has failed to ensure the
full demilitarization of the security zone and eliminate
obstacles to the free movement of people, goods
and services.

Contrary to our expectations, the Russian Federation
has not yet withdrawn its military forces from the
territory of the Republic of Moldova, in accordance
with its international commitments as stipulated in the
Moldovan-Russian ceasefire agreement of July 1992,
the Moldovan-Russian agreement of October 1994
and in the relevant OSCE documents, in particular
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the political declaration adopted at the OSCE Istanbul
Summit in 1999.

I would like to make it clear that those military
forces are distinct and should not be confused with the
Russian contingent that participates in the trilateral
peacekeeping force, which is operating on the basis of an
ad hoc arrangement. The military exercises conducted
regularly in the Transnistrian region by Russian troops,
with the increased participation of paramilitary forces
belonging to the separatist regime in Tiraspol, pose a
continuing security threat to the Republic of Moldova.
The joint military drills are in flagrant violation of
express obligations stipulated in the Moldovan-Russian
ceasefire agreement of 1992.

According to OSCE reports, the Operative Group of
Russian Troops has stockpiled more than 21,000 metric
tons of weapons and ammunition. The Government
of the Republic of Moldova neither controls nor
supervises those weapons and munitions. Due to the
complete lack of access to those foreign-controlled
stockpiles — some of which may pose substantial
environmental danger — the munitions’ technical
condition cannot be assessed and transfers of them
within that territory or outside it cannot be monitored.

For the same reasons, the Republic of Moldova
is unable to fulfil its international obligations as a
State party under various international disarmament
conventions. Although they are located on the territory
of the Republic of Moldova, those weapons and
munitions are not under its jurisdiction or control.
Taking into account the commitments of the Russian
Federation, the fundamental principles of international
law and the provisions of the Constitution of the
Republic of Moldova regarding its permanently neutral
status and its non-admission of the deployment of
other States’ military troops on its national territory,
we firmly reiterate our request for the complete and
unconditional withdrawal of the so-called Operative
Group of Russian Troops, a successor to the former
fourteenth Soviet army, which is illegally stationed
on the territory of the Republic of Moldova. In that
context, I should also invoke the declaration on 21 July
by the Parliament of the Republic of Moldova that calls
on the Russian Federation to resume and finalize the
process of withdrawing its troops and munitions from
the territory of the Republic of Moldova.

Mindful that the United Nations has the primary
responsibility for the maintenance of peace and
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security, the Republic of Moldova, in accordance
with Article 11 of the Charter of the United Nations,
requests the inclusion on the agenda of the seventy-
second session of the General Assembly of a new
item entitled “Withdrawal of foreign military forces
from the territory of the Republic of Moldova.” In that
regard, I respectfully call on all States Members of
the United Nations to support that legitimate request,
which is fully compliant with the principles of the
Charter and represents the fundamental interests of the
Republic of Moldova. We hope that the inclusion of that
item on the General Assembly’s agenda and its further
consideration by Member States in a constructive and
non-politicized manner, will constitute an important
and necessary exercise in preventive diplomacy, in a
country and a region where the maintenance of peace
and security is persistently undermined by a lack of
dialogue based on mutual respect and respect for the
fundamental principles of international law.

The Acting President (spoke in Spanish): On
behalf of the General Assembly, I wish to thank the
Prime Minister of the Republic of Moldova for the
statement he has just made,

Mpr. Pavel Filip, Prime Minister of the Republic of
Moldova, was escorted from the rostrum.

Address by Mr. Charles Michel, Prime Minister
of the Kingdom of Belgium

The Acting President (spoke in Spanish): The
Assembly will now hear an address by the Prime
Minister of the Kingdom of Belgium.

Mpr. Charles Michel, Prime Minister of the Kingdom
of Belgium, was escorted to the rostrum.

The Acting President (spoke in Spanish): 1 have
great pleasure in welcoming His Excellency Mr. Charles
Michel, Prime Minister of the Kingdom of Belgium,
and inviting him to address the Assembly.

Mr. Michel (Belgium) (spoke in French): At
the outset, I would like to express our support to the
victims of the recent hurricanes as well as those of the
earthquakes in Mexico. Such natural disasters brutally
destroy lives and dreams and bring about instability
and insecurity. Above all, however, such tragedies are
akin to a warning shot. They remind us of the utter
urgency of the need to work together against global
warming. In that regard, I would like to welcome and
support the initiative undertaken by French President
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Emmanuel Macron in the wake of the Paris Agreement
on Climate Change aimed at establishing a genuine and
far-reaching compact for the environment.

Ungquestionably, we can no longer postpone what
we need to do today. For many countries, in particular
the island States in the Pacific, the Indian Ocean
and the Caribbean, such natural phenomena have an
immediate impact on their survival. We must bequeath
our children a planet where they can live and breathe,
enriched by biological diversity. Let us use the best of
our intelligence and our ability to innovate in order to
rise to that existential challenge.

We all want a better world. We want to fight
relentlessly against all forms of injustice, inequality
and discrimination, whether on the basis of skin
colour, religion, gender, culture of sexual orientation.
And we all want to advance universal fundamental
freedoms. Whe